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MEETING NOTES OF THE 

UNIVERSITY FACILITIES PLANNING BOARD 

August 26, 2014  

 

Members Present: Walt Banziger - Vice Chair, Jeff Butler, Neil Jorgensen, Bob Lashaway, Chris Fastnow, Jim 

Thull, Fatih Rifki, Michael Everts, Kurt Blunck 

 

Proxy: Victoria Drummond for Julie Tatarka, Allyson Brekke and Renee Riejo Pera, Walt Banziger 

for Jim Thull, Carsten Kirby, Tom Stump and Brenda York 

 

Members Absent: Nancy Cornwell, Terry Leist, Glen Duff, Martha Potvin, Robert Marley, Brett Gunnick, Greg 

Gilpin, Chris Fastnow 
 

Staff & Guests: Randy Stephens, Victoria Drummond, Candace Mastel, EJ Hook, Rebecca Gleason, Robert 

Putzke 

 

The University Facilities Planning Board met beginning at 3:30 pm to discuss the following: 

 

ITEM No. 1 – Approval of Meeting Notes 

Butler moved to approve the meeting notes from August 12, 2014. Blunck seconded the motion. The meeting notes were 

approved unanimously. 

ITEM No. 2 – Executive Committee Report 

There was no action from the Executive Committee to report.   

 

ITEM No. 3 – Consent Agenda – No items 

 

ITEM No. 4 – Recommendation – Pay Lot Bike Locker Installation 

EJ Hook presented the background of the proposed bike lockers to be installed in a vacant area of the pay lot on S. 7th 

Avenue, west of the current Skyline bus stop. The Western Transportation Institute (WTI) has applied for two grants to 

address bike parking and storage; the first grant was for the bike lockers, which has been awarded, and the second grant was 

for a bus stop improvement, which WTI is waiting on the result. WTI is now asking MSU for permission to install two locker 

units (2 lockers per unit) on campus in this location. There are a lot of considerations around this site, including the Norm 

Asbjornson Innovation Center, a parking garage, and the Skyline bus stop. The proposed location for the lockers has been 

reviewed with MSU Parking and University Police, and will not displace any other function. This also keeps the lockers 

within the purpose of the grant by attaching this type of bike parking to a transit system, and allows WTI and MSU to start 

collecting real data about users for bike parking. The proposal is to test these lockers on this location for one year, until they 

are displaced by construction activities. Hook noted that while the lockers are not visually appealing, but there are measures 

that can be taken to make them more interesting and draw interest, such as wraps. There is not alternative bike parking that is 

being tested on campus, and this is an opportunity to get feedback to help inform future direction for other transit parking 

solutions. 

 

Rebecca Gleason, an engineer at WTI, presented how WTI would model the use of the lockers and how they would gather 

information on the use of the lockers. She explained that biking can extend the reach of transit in combination with bus stops, 

and this site frequently has multiple bikes locked around the area. WTI has researched other places that have bike lockers; for 

example Stanford University uses a one page bike locker rental agreement. The bike lockers would have contact information 

for WTI printed on the outside, and they would use a standard rental agreement that would include information about the 

cost, period of rental (long term), and renter information. Gleason suggested that the fee would be a small amount such as 

$10. A Memo of Understanding (MOU) with MSU has been drafted to agree on the installation and maintenance of the 

lockers. WTI currently has the lockers in their storage and would like to have them be used, while the details of the bus stop 

continue to be worked on. 

 

Blunck asked for clarification on what the fee to rent would be; Gleason said that Stanford charges $3 per month and $36 per 

year, and WTI would charge a relatively low fee to encourage people to use them at the beginning and see what the demand 

is and who the users are. She noted that there is an added benefit of not having the bus users parking a car at MSU. Blunck 

followed up by asking how they are locked; these lockers are keyed and WTI would manage these keys, and only one person 

can use each locker when it is rented. Blunck also asked where the rental fee would go; Gleason responded that it is not a 
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large amount of money but that this is still to be determined. Blunck asked how the use and security is monitored; Gleason 

said that WTI would monitor the use and explained that there are holes in front of the lockers so one can see inside and what 

is being stored. Gleason is part of the Bike Task Force and this has been discussed with that group; Hook noted that the Bike 

Task Force is aware of this proposal and they have not come up with any negative points for it. Blunck expressed concern of 

how to handle a situation when improper use of the lockers is observed, and there should be a procedure for this. Gleason 

said that WTI will be able to properly remove items that should not be in the locker, and the rental agreement can have 

language about this.  

 

Lashaway said that he has questions about how the lockers will be used, but that he would rather install the lockers and learn 

the answers to the questions through testing instead of speculating. Banziger noted that he appreciates that we are looking at 

options for enclosed or covered bike storage; in terms of campus planning these lockers could contribute to visual clutter and 

large metals boxes are hard to hide. He expressed concern that if this is a successful venue, there may be additional demand 

to install others across campus. Blunck added that there is an issue of efficiency, where you could have more bike on a rack 

in the space of a locker. Gleason noted that there is another intended part of the bus stop to have covered bike parking, and 

that is not intended to have these lockers everywhere on campus. There are also some places that use a different type of 

covered bike racks where multiple bikes can hang on hooks. 

 

Hook added that installing now will help gather data about how the lockers would be used and what is important to users, 

whether it is security, appearance, space taken up, other equipment storage, or covered storage. Blunck asked how this data 

and information will be gathered; Gleason said they would interview users, and that there is also a survey about out to a 

random selection of people on campus from the Bike Task Force. Everts asked more about the bike storage that Stanford 

University has; they have a variety of types of bike storage including enclosed bike cage structures and bike lockers at 

various locations on campus available for 180 bikes. Everts stated that he does not think 4 lockers will allow much 

information to be collected about how the lockers are used. There was additional discussion on how much data could be 

collected and how valid it would be.  Hook noted that the information that is collected would be more than what we currently 

have. Mastel added that the users for these lockers are probably going pretty specific and that they may leave their bike for a 

long period of time, sometimes when it is dark outside and the risk of theft is higher. She thought some employees of Big Sky 

using the Skyline would use the lockers. She also thinks that adding this to a parking area is not making it any uglier. There 

was additional discussion of the appearance of the lockers and the potential demand for more bike lockers on campus. 

 

Banziger commented on the long-term ramifications of bike lockers on campus and if there is a better solution to this such as 

incorporating bike storage into buildings; he also questioned if the University has an obligation to provide bike storage to 

users of the Skyline Bus at this location. Mastel responded that campus provides a lot of amenities for non-residents, and 

some of the bus stop users are also part of the MSU community. Jorgensen commented that if these bike lockers will help 

gather data they should be done realistically in terms of cost, taking into account maintenance and operations costs; Butler 

and Blunck agreed that to get true data the study needs to be as real as possible. Gleason commented that the bike lockers are 

also part of the Transportation Demand Management System and the parking strategy, which encourage people to travel to 

campus with alternative methods. The grant for these bike lockers is through the Federal Transit Administration and the 

intention is to integrate bikes and buses by having bike lockers at a bus stop. WTI is also trying bike lockers at the Belgrade 

bus stop for long distance travel, to see if they are affective at that location. Banziger is concerned that if this is successful at 

the Skyline bus stop there may the expectation to put these at addition bus stops on campus, such as the SUB where multiple 

Streamline routes go through. Gleason said that WTI could calculate a more accurate cost to rent these bike lockers. 

Lashaway commented that this does not necessarily have to pay for itself, similar to the way that a parking structure would 

not pay for itself.  

 
Drummond moved to approve the location and allow WTI to determine the cost to rent a locker. Lashaway seconded the 

motion. The motion did not pass. 

The vote: 

Yes:  7 

No:  7 (York, Blunck, Jorgenson, Stump, Banziger, Everts, Thull)  

 

Everts offered to have a group of students in his Architecture Professional Practice class do research on different types of 

bike storage that are done other places, and have them report back. Gleason commented that the Bike Task Force has done a 

lot of research over the past year on what Universities are doing for bike storage, and they have this information. This is an 

opportunity to try it out, but if it does not work at MSU they can be used elsewhere. 
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Rifki moved to table this item until the next or a future meeting, while Everts has his Architecture Professional Practice class 

investigate options. Everts seconded the motion. The motion passed affirmatively. 

The vote: 

Yes:   12 

No:  2  (Butler, Blunck) 

 

This meeting was adjourned at 4:45p.m. 

VCD: lsb 
 

PC:   

President Cruzado Heidi Gagnon, VP Admin & Finance Julie Kipfer, Communications 

Melissa Hill, President’s Office Jennifer Joyce, VP Student Success Jody Barney, College of Agriculture 

Maggie Hammett, President’s Office Linda LaCrone, VP Research Office Susan Fraser, College of Agriculture 

Julie Heard, Provost Office Bonnie Ashley, Registrar  Robin Happel, College of Agriculture 

ASMSU President Robert Putzke, MSU Police JoDee Palin, College of Arts & Arch 

Diane Heck, VP Admin & Finance Becky McMillan, Auxiliaries Services Victoria Drummond, Facilities PDC 

 


